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WEDNESDAY, APRIL 25,

1:05 
Meeting was called to order.

Frank Kline introduced Alan Coehlo, the new Dean of Education at EWU, who welcomed WACTE to the college.

Frank reviewed the agenda for the next two days and then provided a quick overview on Standard V revisions leading to a workshop on Thursday by Cori Mantle-Bromley.

1:20 
Strategic Goals 

Chris Kline provided an update on the winter meeting’s review of the strategic goals.  Question posed:  Where have we been and what have we done, especially in the area of diversity.  What is progress?  What do we need to keep with our goals in mind?  Chris is going to take notes at this meeting and provide a matrix to see what WACTE is doing and talking about in connection with the strategic goals.  She will bring this matrix to the October meeting.

1:25  
Arlene Hett’s report.  

Arlene reported that the National Teacher of the Year is a music teacher from Washington State.

Discussion ensued on how we implement the changes in endorsement competencies, and deadlines were given.  Group I must be presented to the PESB on 11/08/07 and must be submitted to OSPI by 08/01/07.  Arlene presented requirements for bringing forth the endorsements to OSPI and then on the PESB.  She will send out the strike-out versions of the competencies to the institutions for comparisons.  The State is looking particularly for changes in math and science. When institutions asked what would happen if they could not meet the timeline, Arlene shared that Lin Douglas had stated that the whole program would then need to be presented for approval.  After discussion, Arlene stated that her office would accept Group I competencies until 09/01/07, but encouraged institutions to send them in earlier if possible.  She also announced that if an institution needs additional money to host another PEAB meeting to approve its changes that the institution should check with her. 

The last time students can take the current West-E for the endorsement test is 08/31/09.  The last time that MIT candidates could take the test for entry into program would be 08/31/09.  Dennis Sterner stated that the dates suggested were meant to be so that students would not be caught in a bind.  During a period in 2008-09, students could take either the West-E or the new test.  

Frank thanked Arlene on behalf of WACTE for her willingness to listen and to work with the institutions in a positive spirit.

Comments were provided on the K-8/K-6 endorsement tests.  This test may be modularized.  It would have the same number of questions and the same cost as others.

K-6/K-8 issue is being discussed by a PESB sub-committee.  Dennis Sterner serves on the committee and stated that K-12 representatives want to keep a K-8 endorsement especially in rural schools, and that larger districts wish to retain this option as well.  The thought may be to keep the K-8 endorsement and increase the content demands.  The challenge is for institutions to do this without expanding the program.  Higher Ed is being encouraged to have both a K-6 and a K-8 endorsement.  Being able to convert a K-6 to a K-8 after graduation with additional content is being discussed.  The issue is coming before the Board most likely in July.  The testing issue has not yet been addressed.  

PPA – It is time to revisit the PPA, but it will be on hold until the revision of Standard V is completed.

Arlene the introduced Corinne McGuigan,.  Corinne talked about this time as being a moment of great hope for P-12 education with the money that has come forth from the legislature.  However, both P-12 and Higher Ed share the responsibility for being quality stewards of this money since the outcomes will impact the budget at the next legislative session.  We must show that we are serving ALL students well.  We are expected to reach Black, Hispanic, Native American and ELL populations.  All levels of education need to see how interdependent they are and the need they have to work together.  There needs to be an awareness that if there is a weak link that we share the responsibility for strengthening the link or replacing it.  Deans must make the hard choices in political, personnel, and/or inertia issues in their departments.  

OSPI must work to set policies that free and energize and encourage collaboration.  There must be advocacy with WACTE on issues of interest to the PESB and State Board.  There must also be research opportunities to help all constituencies make wise policy decisions and encourage collaborative efforts in staff development.  OSPI must work to build capacity.  

3:05 
Bob Cooper’s Update on Legislation
The Washington Learns agenda drove the session.  Now that money has been allocated to education, the legislators are going to want to see results in 18 months.  Accountability is the key word.  

WACTE is now at the table.  Members have been invited to testify at the House Education Committee.  They have been included in the governance of the Leadership Academy and the group that is to shape the new educational data center.  WACTE also pushed for review of the math/science choices and opposed the bill to allow uncertified Chinese/Spanish teachers to teach in classrooms.  In addition, WACTE worked to remove the requirement for separate identifiers to be attached to teacher candidates.  The organization also supported the First People’s Language, Culture, and History certification in Washington and supported legislation supporting the recruiting of a more diverse body of teachers for Washington.  WACTE supported bonus stipends for teachers with National Board certification, advocated for increased teacher pay and for realistic continuing educational support.  See http://www.leg.wa.gov for further information.  Contact Bob Cooper at 206-5680-0471 or at WACTE@EvergreenPublic.com.  

Bob encouraged all institutions to invite their area’s legislators to their campuses.

E2SSB 5955 – Leadership Academy – For principals and other administrators to ground them in leadership.  This may mean changes in administrative preparation programs, licensure systems, and continuing education requirements.

By 2007 the PESB is to adopt new knowledge and skills levels to include math  and approve new residency certification requirements in P-12 math and science.  By June 2009 the board will adopt an externally administrated Pro-Cert assessment across all institutions’ programs.  By June 2009, they will review/revise standards for teacher preparation programs.  By December 2009, the board will review/revise teacher preparation standards and requirements to focus on diversity in areas of cultural knowledge and respect. 

The good news is that WACTE has a presence in Olympia and now has obligations to serve as representatives of Higher Ed in four or five different arenas.

4:00 
Business meeting
The Executive Committee recommended that Bob Cooper’s contract be extended at the same rate of pay.  The vote to retain Bob was unanimous.  The Deans will be polled about Bob’s performance as well as selected legislators.  Bob will be asked to develop a more focused legislative agenda.  The Executive Board will formulate the package, circulate it to institutions and bring it for discussion to the October meeting.

Frank Kline reported as the liaison to AACTE.  A call now exists for a single accrediting group.  There will be some changes in NACTE that will be driven by AACTE.  Frank also outlined his roles in representing WACTE:  Member from the West-at-large to the Advisory Council of State Representative in AACTE, State team member of the Center on Quality Teaching, provider of testimony at legislative committees, participating representative in math symposium follow-up meeting; co-Chair of Standard V revision committee, working member with the Council of Presidents and the Independent Colleges of Washington. 


Treasurer’s Report:  Presented by David Cherry, report was accepted as presented.

Dennis Sterner recommended that WACTE adopt a process to audit the books.  David will investigate this process and investigate the language of the by-laws.  Institutes should send registration information back as quickly as possible.  The Executive Board proposed that up to seven days prior to the conference $75.00 will be the registration due; within the week prior to the conference and on-site, the fee will be $85.00; after the conference, the fee will be $110.00.  This process will begin with the next conference.  The motion passed unanimously.  Thanks were extended to David for his services and dedication.

Secretary’s Report:  Since Connie Lambert was busy heading up Central Washington’s NCATE site visit, Frank presented the minutes for approval.  The minutes were approved as read.

Cori Mantle-Bromley reported that the charge for the Standard V revision was to move from a performance-based model to an evidence-based system.  The committee is working with the draft to make sure the language is clear since these are the standards on which all institutions base their programs.  The PESB wishes to have the work completed by the end of summer.  There has been effective representation from Higher Ed on this project.  

Liaison Reports:

WEA - Margit McGuire reported that we all monitor the WEA website for information.  The WEA focused on P-12 funding this session.  They were especially disappointed about the lack of discussion on class size in the legislature but were happy to see that the math WASL requirement for graduation would be delayed.  Margit also reported that retirement gain-sharing had been eliminated.   WACTE needs to collaborate with WEA on common goals. 

THRUSDAY, APRIL 26, 2007

8:05 a.m. – The meeting was called to order.


Liaison Reports:

State Board – Sheila Fox is not available to be WACTE’s State Board liaison so the organization needs a liaison.  Ginger MacDonald and Chris Kline will serve as co-liaisons.

PESB – Pat Wasley reported that the “tag-team” approach to representation was not the most effective.  Therefore, Dan Bishop will be the liaison for this group.  We need to support WACTE’s members on this board and also continue to be a presence.  It would be good for WACTE to organize a rotating list of universities so that we would have guaranteed representation at all session.  WACTE needs to be more pro-active in response to PESB issues.  Joyce Westgard has been nominated to serve and has the support of the Independent Colleges of Washington as well as WACTE.

Learning First Alliance - Bill Rowley has written a letter for WACTE to consider concerning its continuing membership in this group.  The Executive Board recommends that we not renew our membership in Learning First.  The motion passed.

WEACAP – Jim Borst reported that this group is focusing on preparing Pro-Cert for implementation for principals and are working on training for implementation at this time.  The eastern Washington region is looking at a consortium to serve as a delivery point.

Technology Alliance – Chris Kline presented that his group has been holding breakfast conversations.  They are discussing research and the needs technology is bringing to education.  They are adamant about Teacher Education doing more to incorporate technology into their programs.  This needs to be an agenda item for WACTE.  A new technology coordinator has been appointed at OSPI to move the agenda forward including new EALR’s and GLE’s concerning technology.

NWATE – Cap Peck reported that this group had just held its conference, which was an excellent forum for sharing best practice.  The journal is improving and is an effective publishing outlet for faculty.  It was discussed that there might be a possibility for a joint conference with WACTE at some point in time.  The Executive Board will discuss this at the summer retreat.  WACTE should extend an invitation to Armando Laguardia to come and share information about NWATE.

HECB – Sharon Straub reported that a HECB-funded initiative on Science and English Readiness Definitions had just been completed this spring and that funding for implementation is being sought.

8:30
Diversity Panel
Judy Mitchell from WSU, Karen Garrison from Heritage, and Pat Wasley from UW presented each of their university’s initiatives to recruit a more diverse teaching faculty and student body.  Judy spoke of building awareness and about working with WSU’s Future Cougars of Color.  WSU has 7% faculty of color and 24% students of color.  Judy also reiterated that we need to recruit administrators of color.  WACTE might consider a conference on diversity and how it could build an infrastructure to support and coordinate efforts.

Karen shared that at Heritage University, 45% of education students are minority.  However, they are finding that the West-B, especially the writing test, is a road block to having even more students of color.  Also their MIT program is impacted since students of color are not graduating with BA degrees.  Recruitment and retention are both great issues. Mellon-Mayes fellowship have been used to increase the students of color primarily in math and science.  Heritage has focused on an informal network and believes in a “grow your own” philosophy.  The college also advertises in minority-focused publications.  The support system includes cohort models, tutoring at site locations, and evening and weekend programs.

At the University of Washington, the department is working on training search chairs and committees in hiring practices.  They are also calling scholars of color in each of the areas in which they wish to recruit.  Pools without diverse populations will mean that the search will be canceled.  They are also endowing a Chair for Diversity.  Videos of stories from people of color about their marginalization are also being shown to the faculty.  Partnerships with the community colleges are being formed with the hopes of attracting more students of color.  Summer institutes are being provided for support of skills, and stipends are being paid for attendance.  UW is also working with minority faculty in applying for honors and awards.

Mike Henniger from Western Washington shared that they were partnering with their admissions office to recruit students of color.  They also have a program to help faculty be more comfortable in facilitating difficult conversations around diversity.

Chris Kline shared that NCTE is promoting literature that will support people in dealing with cultures and languages other than one’s own.

Frank Kline stated that institutions need to think about making candidates the token person of diversity.  Also shared was a program where fifth grade students visit SPU to “experience” college.  This is handled in conjunction with the College of Arts and Sciences.  

Pat Wasley will check with Puget Sound ESD on the availability of a training module on working with issues of diversity.

Whitworth College is trying to find grant money for funding recruiting costs for more diversity.  They are also involved in Tacoma with recruitment of minority students.

Eastern Washington University is working Gear-Up grants and holding parent nights, educating parents on issues facing their children in preparing for college.  

A goal of the PESB is to increase the diversity of teacher candidates.  WACTE needs to present its efforts to the Board.

10:05
Discussion of Legislation.

E2SSB5955- WACTE needs to actively participate in the development of the uniform externally administered Pro-Cert evaluation.  UW will help with the research to find out what already might be in existence.  Frank will ask the PESB for some money to conduct a lit review.  It was also suggested that the Pro-Cert Directors could also be a valuable resource.  The Executive Board will discuss this at their summer retreat.

Funding now exists for “Future Teacher” camps emphasizing diversity at member institutions

Higher Ed will be a part of the governance structure of the Leadership Academy.  This may result in new requirements for leadership programs.

`
E2SSB5843 – The Education Data Center will be housed at OFM.  All WACTE member institutions will be involved.  WACTE should be involved in defining the questions to be answered by the data.


E2SSB5627 – Basic education funding looks at improved teacher compensation.  There also needs to be a realistic updated definition of “basic” education since has not changed since 1977.  WACTE needs to be an advocate for full funding and needs to contribute to the public testimony.  At the summer retreat the Executive Board will consider over-arching policies driven by the strategic plan and articulate specific policies and legislative directions.  They will send this out to the member institutions and hold discussion at the October meeting.  

Suggestions: 

Have public institutions share their agendas with the Executive committee so that WACTE is politically placed. 

Increase our presence with the PESB

Build relationships among institutions and with legislators

Create a public policy agenda around governance of alternative routes and support for professional development

11:05
Standard V Workshop – The group worked on each section of the standard and reported out with recommendations for language changes.  Frank will take notes back to the work group.

12:10
Don Barlow, a Legislator from Spokane, was the Keynote for the Luncheon.  He spoke on the need for WACTE and all educators to meet with legislators on a regular basis.  Personal contact and emails that are short and bulleted are the most effective tools.  

1:40 
Sustainability Education in the Pre-service Preparation of Teachers -  Victor Nolet, WWU; Gilda Wheeler, OSPI, David Gruenewald, WSU; and Abby Ruskey, Environmental Education Association of Washington, reported on the need for preparing sustainability-literate teachers.  This is an intergenerational responsibility covering the overlap of environment, society and economy to develop a responsibility citizenry capable of applying knowledge and systems. NCATE is developing program standards for environmental education, and we may be working toward an endorsement for environmental education.  November 7-10 there will be an EEAW Conference – Reinventing Green emphasizing the convergence between culture and nature.  Students must learn to love their word before we ask them to save it.

3:30
Math Symposium – Joyce Westgard provided an overview of the day.  Deans, math faculty and students were invited to discuss how to improve math education in the state and use resources coming from the legislature in a wise manner.  This has provided a context leading to the Teachers for a New Era math workshop on Friday. WACTE needs to be pro-active as a visible player level in math education at the state level. 

3:45
Professional Pedagogy Performance Assessment – Cap reported that after the changes occur in Standard V that the PPA will be aligned and shift to an evidence-based document.  Larry Lashway from OSPI has mentioned a possible May meeting to begin discussion on possible revisions.

The meeting was adjourned at 3:50. 

Respectfully submitted

Sharon Straub

Secretary Pro-tem

